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John McDowell’s Mind and World is a bold, wide-ranging book.1 Dr.
Cunningham uses it as a point of departure to suggest the importance of certain
themes in Critical Theory to both philosophy of mind and philosophy of education.
I would like to clarify some of the background issues and assumptions that make Dr.
Cunningham’s proposal plausible. The basic issue turns on this observation: if our
individual minds are specifically human minds in large part due to our social
upbringing, then we need to attend to the influence of pervasive social practices on
our upbringing, and hence on the development of our individual, specifically human
minds. If John McDowell has recently advocated a social account of the conceptual
abilities that make us distinctively human, Dr. Cunningham points out that this kind
of account requires us to attend to the powerful influences of capitalism on our
socialization.

Dr. Cunningham notes that most contemporary philosophy of mind has had
little interest in, and little of interest to say to, philosophers of education. This
disinterest is not simply the result of reductionist programs in philosophy of mind.2

It results from focusing on “propositional attitudes,” on how to understand the
semantics and the ascription of specific contents to an individual’s fear that x, or
hope that y, or belief that z, where the “content” of a “propositional attitude” is to be
specified by whatever sentential complement completes a “that …” clause in such
a psychological context. In particular, the disinterest of mainstream philosophy of
mind in matters of education results from an inherited Cartesianism, according to
which such mental contents can or ought to be fully analyzed in terms of an
individual’s mental states. Undergirding this Cartesian individualism is a long-
standing dichotomy in theory of knowledge, according to which any social or
historical account of the human mind (that is, constructivism in the broad sense
adopted by Cunningham) must entail rejecting realism, the commonsense belief that
the objects and events we observe around us exist and have characteristics that do
not depend on what we say, think, or believe about them. Conversely, it has been
supposed that the only way to defend realism is to uphold a thoroughly individualist
account of the human mind and its knowledge. Though profoundly influential from
the Enlightenment onward, this dichotomy is specious. Realism about the objects of
human knowledge is consistent with constructivism about human knowledge.3 John
McDowell recognizes this.4 Indeed, this insight shows some of his allegiance to the
Hegelian tradition, for Hegel was the first philosopher to recognize this important
point, a point that runs through American pragmatism (especially Charles S. Peirce
and John Dewey), and was most recently and clearly articulated by Frederick L.
Will. 5

This Cartesian individualism is undergirded by another dichotomy, pervasive
since the Enlightenment, that reason and tradition are distinct and incompatible
resources; since tradition is a social phenomenon, reason must be and is an
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individual phenomenon, otherwise it could not assess or critique tradition. This
dichotomy and the supposition on which it rests are also specious, as McDowell
notes, as Hegel originally held, and as Frederick Will has argued most recently.6 This
point has been touched on recently in philosophy of mind by Tyler Burge, who points
out that in many cases, the contents of individual thoughts (and other propositional
attitudes) can only be properly understood by recognizing how individuals rely on
social standards of meaning and other intellectual social norms in formulating,
assessing, or revising their own propositional attitudes.7 More broadly, the
constructivist point is that most of the important concepts in terms of which we
formulate and consider our own thoughts are learned and inherited from collective
commonsense or specialized (technical or scientific) social forms of inquiry. This
is why philosophers of education have taken constructivism (in the broad sense) for
granted, at least since G.E. Lessing’s Education of the Human Race.8 To put the point
more precisely, as Thomas Green does: Education is a matter of acquiring norms.9

The norms we acquire through education run the gamut from norms of grammar and
linguistic usage, including all explicit forms of classification, to etiquette, ethics,
and methods of intellectual inquiry across the disciplines, including the sciences. As
Peirce remarked: “Every physicist, and every chemist, and, in short, every master of
any department of experimental science, has his mind molded by his life in the
laboratory to a degree that is little expected.”10 The same holds for graduate training
programs in any field, including philosophy.11 This is not to say that the objects of
human knowledge in the sciences and other disciplines are human constructs. It is
to say that the concepts, techniques, and procedures of disciplined intellectual
inquiry are normative human constructs. When those constructs work well, they do
inform us about actual features of the objects investigated.12

An important theme in McDowell’s account of the spontaneity of human
thought comes directly from Kant, and was adopted by Hegel. Kant contends that
freedom is a rational idea that is constitutive — indeed definitive — of our
conceiving of ourselves as agents. Only rational spontaneity enables us to appeal to
principles of inference and to make rational judgments, both of which are normative
because each rational subject considers for him- or herself whether available
evidence and principles of inference warrant a judgment or conclusion. In the
theoretical domain of knowledge, having adequate evidence or proof requires taking
that evidence or proof to be adequate; in the practical domain of deliberation and
action, having adequate grounds for action requires taking those grounds to be
adequate. We act only insofar as we take ourselves to have reasons, even in cases of
acting on desires, where we must take those desires as appropriate and adequate
reasons to act. Otherwise we abdicate rational considerations and absent ourselves
from what McDowell (following Wilfrid Sellars) calls “the space of reasons” and
merely behave. In that case, as Henry Allison notes, “[o]ne is a patient rather than
an agent, or at least that is how one takes oneself.”13 To put the point in terms
borrowed from McDowell, in such cases we provide ourselves only excuses and
exculpations, but not reasons or justifications, for acting or believing as we do.14

Kant’s concept of rational spontaneity opposes empiricist accounts of beliefs
and desires as merely causal products of environmental stimuli, and it opposes
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empiricist accounts of action, according to which we act on whatever desires are
(literally) “strongest.” This focuses the significance of Dr. Cunningham’s plea for
the educational importance of critical theory and cultural criticism. We think and act
rationally only insofar as we judge the merits of whatever case is before us. Judging
the merits of a case is something each of us must learn to do, and it is a prime goal
of education to facilitate this learning. Many of the most important results of
education concern, not the mastery of factual knowledge, but intellectual skills and
abilities, in a word, mature judgment. Mature judgment involves the ability to
discern and define the basic parameters of a problem, to distinguish relevant from
irrelevant and more relevant from less relevant considerations bearing on a problem,
to recognize and to formulate important questions and sub-questions that must be
answered in order to resolve a problem, to determine proper lines of inquiry to
answer those questions, to identify historical or social factors that lead people to
formulate questions or answers in particular ways, to think critically about the
formulation or reformulation of the issues, to consider carefully the evidence,
arguments, or other considerations for and against proposed solutions, to accommo-
date as well as possible the competing considerations bearing on the issue, through
these reflections and inquiries to resolve a problem, and ultimately to organize and
to present these considerations clearly and comprehensively to all interested parties.

These qualities of judgment are cardinal intellectual virtues. They are central to
any branch of intellectual inquiry, and indeed to any intelligent inquiry in any of
life’s many activities, whether professional, commercial, political, or personal.
These qualities of judgment must be studied, learned, and practiced. They are
socially acquired character traits and intellectual skills that are absolutely funda-
mental to individual autonomy.15 As philosophers of education we know this in our
hearts, as educators we endeavor — certainly we ought to endeavor — to inculcate
this in and through our teaching.16 In doing so, we are opposed by the increasingly
hectic pace of the workplace, at whatever level we or our students are or shall be
employed, and to the increasingly urgent, simplistic, and seductive urgings of mass
media advertising, which subvert both the development and exercise of judgment by
appealing as directly and insistently as possible to broad-based, base desires,
whether for sex, power, or for social status. We can take ourselves to be, and act as
nothing more than, loci of particular sets of beliefs and desires. Our commercial
society pressures and tempts us ever more into this abdication of autonomy.17

Dr. Cunningham proposes that we educators follow the lead of Critical Theory
of art to counteract these commercial pressures and tendencies. The relevant point
was well put by the Critical Theorist Herbert Marcuse. He contended that art has a
liberating potential simply because works of art have “aesthetic form” because they
transform an expressed content into a self-contained whole, namely into a work of
art.18 As self-contained wholes, works of art are not part of the continuum of means
and ends typical of contemporary commercial society. Experiencing art removes the
audience from immediate engagement with reality. Marcuse calls this “aesthetic
sublimation” (AD, 7). In viewing a work of art, one disengages or “sublimates” one’s
immediate needs, wants, and activities — whatever one does in everyday life — and
appreciates the work of art. Hence the experience of works of art subverts the
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institutionalization of instrumental reason (AD, 7). Marcuse states: “Art is commit-
ted to that perception of the world which alienates individuals from their functional
existence and performance in society — it is committed to an emancipation of
sensibility, imagination, and reason (AD, 9).” This subversion of instrumental
reason by art brings with it a hopeful affirmation of life (AD, 7). Art affirms life
because it is committed to the “deep affirmation of the Life Instincts in their fight
against instinctual and social oppression” (AD, 11). This affirmation and its
subversion of instrumental reason and the means/ends continuum of everyday life
enable people to question and assess the validity of dominant social norms and their
institutionalization (AD, 9). Art is inherently a dissenting voice. Indeed, Marcuse
contends, “[t]he aesthetic transformation becomes a vehicle of recognition and
indictment” (AD, 9).

While I am sympathetic to this account of the nature, value, and strategic social
significance of art, I must agree with Dewey that the sense of self-sufficient
completeness found in aesthetic experience is not unique to art; it can be found in
any and every kind of endeavor in which we can identify having an experience.19 On
the other hand, neither the arts nor our experience of them are immune to the
relentless pressures of commercialization and media hype.20 In reply to Dr.
Cunningham’s proposal, I must concur with Tom Green, who notes that neither
education nor philosophy of education can provide means for radical social trans-
formation.21 However, an intelligent and sensitive philosophy of education, such as
Green’s, can help us better to recall and to understand what we as educators do and
must do, so as to encourage and facilitate the critical appreciation of norms and the
self-critical appreciation of our acquisition, use, assessment, and revision of norms
— including those norms urged upon us by commerce and its media. Thus I concur
with Dr. Cunningham and will defend to the death the centrality of the arts in any
education, and I join him in urging educators to attend to the critique of mass media.
Fortunately, such critique can be and has been incorporated into and even mandated
for elementary and middle-school curricula in over a dozen states in the United
States, in Canada, and in several Western European countries.22
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